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C/S-BOR-AWEBB-2003.03

RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON thursday, 31 july

AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2003.3.1 PRESENT

Messrs John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair) and Messrs Dave Archer (Winchester House Senior Student), Luke Brown (Winchester House Sub-Warden) and Matthew Charlesworth (Salisbury House Warden), Mesdames Joy Chidawanyika (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Tendai Gwisai (Truro Senior Student), Prof Roger Jacob (Hall Fellow), Ms Nicola Kane  (Hall Senior Student), Messrs Joseph Lin (Salisbury House Sub-Warden) and Thato Mahlong (Salisbury House Senior Student), Ms Mpumi Mathibela (Canterbury House Senior Student), Messrs Thami Sibisi (Allan Webb Hall SRC Representative) and Luke Strugnell (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Mesdames Sarah Thackwray (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Anne Warring (Truro House Warden) and Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), 

Secretariat: Ms Larissa Klazinga (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary)

2003.3.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Prof Lilla Stack (Hall Fellow) and Mr David Lowry (Salisbury House Sub-Warden)
2003.3.3 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

Mr Sibisi raised three items for inclusion on the agenda:

3.1 Reunion weekend during the 2004 centenary celebrations;

3.2 HIV/AIDS week;

3.3 SRC/student communication.

As Mr Sibisi arrived late it was decided to include these items under Any Other Business. Please see 2003.3.23 for a full exposition of these items.
2003.3.4 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Mr Charlesworth proposed the minutes of the last meeting, 

Ms Mathibela seconded.

2003.3.5 MATTERS ARISING

5.1 Acquisition of a Pool Table for the Games Room: 

Mr McNeill was tasked with attending to this matter at the previous Hall Committee Meeting (29th April 2003). He reported that since that time no progress had been made and that due to Academic work constraints he would attend to this matter in the fourth term.

5.2 Listing Allan Webb Awards in the Graduation Programme:

Mrs Wicks reported that it would not be possible to have the Allan Webb awards listed in the graduation programme as space would not allow for all nine Hall awards to be listed.

5.3 Hall and House Banners:

Mr McNeill reported that some progress has been made on this item. Mrs Wicks and Ms Warring have been tasked with designing a scaled-down pattern of the Hall Coat of Arms for the banner, Ms Klazinga to transfer the image onto transparency for projection.

2003.3.6 REPORT FROM THE HALL WARDEN

6.1 Exam results: 
Mr McNeill congratulated Canterbury and Salisbury Houses on their excellent results and challenged Winchester to improve their results. He noted that Smuts House had better results than Winchester and added that the Winchester House Committee was investigating reasons for the House’s poor performance.

6.2 Recent tragedies: 
Mr McNeill noted that the first semester of 2003 would long be remembered for a spate of tragedies. He noted that Allan Webb Hall had not been spared and expressed the condolences of the Hall to Truro House after the loss of Ms Zukiswa Matomela. 

The Committee noted that in light of recent tragedies it was incumbent on the University to provided more extensive Psychological health-care services on campus.

It was determined by the Committee that counselling workshops should be organised for Wardens, Sub-Wardens and Senior Students. Ms Klazinga was tasked with liaising with Ms Lisl Foss to identify dates for these workshops.
2003.3.7 REPORT FROM THE HALL WARDEN’S MEETING

7.1 Capital Hall Grant Expenditure:

Residences were requested to discuss the issue and identify possible capital acquisitions. Once items have been identified requests should be forwarded to Ms Klazinga in writing for discussion by the Warden’s at a Wardens’ Weekly Meeting.

7.2 Inter-visiting during Tri-Varsity

Mr McNeill encouraged heightened vigilance from the Wardens and Sub-Wardens, making particular reference to squatting during Tri-Varsity. Anyone wishing to have a guest spend the night must follow normal procedures and see Ms Kerry Price for the relevant forms.

7.3 Terminally ill students in residence

Hall Committee members were asked to take this matter back to their residences and discuss the following issues at the next House meeting and bring house responses back to the next Hall Committee meeting:

a) What level of care should Rhodes offer to terminally ill students?

b) In light of recent tragedies, how should Rhodes and the residence system respond to the HIV crisis?

c) What is the basic level of care expected from the Sanatorium?

It was noted by the Committee that there was a lack of support services available to students and staff.

It was further noted that due to the complexities of the HIV/AIDS pandemic (stigma; fear of disclosure and confidentiality issues) care-giving within the residence system would be very complicated. 

It was decided that possible care-givers should be educated around the issue, focusing on the medical, social and psychological aspects of the pandemic. It was further agreed that more resources should be made available to address this issue appropriately.

The Committee resolved to re-examine the issue at the next Hall Committee meeting.

2003.3.8 DEATH OF ZUKISWA MATOMELA

Mr McNeill thanked Ms Warring and the residents of Truro House for the support that they had lent to Ms Matomela throughout her stay in the house. He expressed the condolences of the Hall to Truro House and the Matomela family.
2003.3.9 COUNSELLING SKILLS TRAINING COURSE 

The Hall Committee supported a counselling training course for Wardens, Sub-Wardens and possibly House Senior Students was necessary. 

2003.3.10 ALLAN WEBB ADVENTURE

Mr Brown reported that detailed plans for the proposed event have been drawn up. The date envisioned for the event is Wednesday the 24th of September, Heritage Day. Sponsorship letters have been sent out and once sponsorship has been secured a publicity campaign will be launched on campus.

Mr Brown noted that the Vice-Chancellor, Dr Woods, has given his full support to the project.

2003.3.11 QUALITY OF RESIDENCE LIFE QUESTIONNAIRE

Mr McNeill noted that the more respondents who complete the questionnaire, the more accurate the data will be. He encouraged all the students of the Hall to participate as fully as possible as this would enable the Hall to improve the services offered. 

Mr McNeill affirmed that these questionnaires were a tool to help staff improve their performance, and as such each person appraised has the right to decide whether or not to publish the results.
2003.3.12 DONATION TO THE HALL BY MIKE DAVIES-COLEMAN

Mr McNeill thanked Mr. Davies-Coleman for his donation of R500.00 to the Hall. He explained that the donation originated from an April Vacation Conference held in the Hall.

2003.3.13 HALL CONSTITUTION


In accordance with the mandate of the Hall Committee, as minuted in C/S-BOR-A-WEBB-2003-2, Mr Charlesworth presented the proposed changes as discussed at the Hall Committee meeting on 29th April 2003. After a review of the changes, the Hall Committee unanimously passed all the suggested changes. Mr Charlesworth was tasked with tabling the revised amendments at the next Board of Residences meeting. Please see Annexure 1 for a full exposition of the changes.

2003.3.14 TEA WITH THE SISTERS

Mr Charlesworth reported that the Sisters were available for tea on Saturday 16th of August. It was agreed that all members of the Hall Committee should make every effort to attend. Ms Klazinga reported that the Communications Division agreed to sponsor a part of the cost for this event. The Hall Committee thanked Mrs Purdon for her assistance in this matter.   

2003.3.15 NOMINATION OF SISTER ROSEMARY BÜCHNER AS AN ASSOCIATE 


HALL FELLOW

Mr Charlesworth nominated Sister Rosemary Büchner as an Associate Hall Fellow. He motivated his nomination by mentioning her long years of service to the Rhodes University student community and noting her great affinity for young people. The Hall Committee unanimously supported Mr Charlesworth’s nomination. Mr Charlesworth was tasked with tabling the matter at the Board of Residences once it has been established that Sister Büchner would accept such a position 

2003.3.16 SIGN FOR HOUSEKEEPERS OFFICE

Mr McNeill asked the Hall Committee for permission to purchase a sign for the Hall Housekeeper’s office using Hall funds. He explained that a sign would enable people unfamiliar with the Hall to easily locate Ms Nelani’s office. He noted that delivery people, and new students to the Hall in particular, would benefit. 

Ms Klazinga mentioned that all other sources of funding for this sign had been exhausted. The Hall Committee unanimously agreed to allow the use of Hall funds to purchase the sign, noting that the benefit of the sign far outweighed the R128 cost.
2003.3.17 KEY LEVY VS. FINE

Mr McNeill explained the difference between a fine and a levy and detailed why a levy had been used in the past for the use of the Master key. 

It was noted that losing one’s room key was not an offence according to the Student Disciplinary Code, and as such it was inappropriate to fine someone for doing so.

The Committee agreed in principle that it would remain permissible for a Sub-Warden, during such hours of the night as determined by his/her House Committee, to charge a levy, which would be properly receipted and deposited into House Funds, for the use of the Master Key only. It was further noted that not all the Houses make use of the Levy System at present but that none of the Houses wished to lose the option of using it.

2003.3.18 KARAOKE EVENING IN THE DINING HALL 

Ms Kane requested permission to host a Karaoke evening in the Dining Hall in aid of charity. She proposed that an entrance fee of R5.00 be charged, as well as a small amount for each song. Students attending would have their normal Friday night meals unbooked and would receive “Cheese and Wine” type snacks instead. Students could bring one bottle of wine or one six pack of beer or cider each. The evening would only be open to residents of Allan Webb Hall. 

The Hall Committee supported the idea and Friday the 29th of August was chosen as the date for the event.
2003.3.19 PROPOSED CHANGES TO HALL FUNCTION DATES 


Ms Klazinga highlighted the changes to the function dates for the second semester. It was agreed that the Garden Party should move to the fourth term due to the weather. It was further agreed to have a Hall Brunch on Saturday the 9th of August, National Women’s Day.
2003.3.20 POSSIBLE USES FOR ALLAN WEBB COMPUTER LAB

Mr McNeill explained that once the computers in the lab were sold off the venue would be available for other uses. He asked for suggestions of possible uses for the room in the future. Several suggestions were made, among them a reading room, an alternative study area and a meeting room for cell groups and other student organisations. 

The House Senior Students were tasked with taking this issue back to their houses for discussion. They are to report back at the next Hall Committee meeting. 
2003.3.21 SUB-WARDEN APPOINTMENTS

Mr McNeill reported that the process was underway. The names of short-listed candidates will be posted for comment within the next two weeks.
2003.3.22 2004 HOUSE COMMITTEE ELECTIONS

Mr McNeill reminded the Hall Committee that all House Committee elections should be concluded by the middle of the fourth term.
2003.3.23 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

23.1 Thanks to Ms Kane

The Hall Committee extended its thanks to Ms Kane for an excellent Hall Ball.
23.2 Centenary Celebrations

Mr Sibisi asked the Hall Committee to consider hosting an Allan Webb Alumni Reunion Weekend as part of the 2004 Centenary celebrations.

23.3 HIV/AIDS Awareness Week

Mr Sibisi reminded the Hall Committee that free HIV testing was available in the SRC offices and encouraged all members to participate.

23.4 SRC Rep

Mr Sibisi requested that all members of the Hall notify him of any issues that he should address as SRC Rep. 
LK/2004-08-11

The Committee will recall that the amendments to the Hall Constitution were approved subject to the modification of the eligibility clauses to include a two-tiered disqualification period - a period of a year for a lesser offence and a period of three years for more major offences. It is therefore proposed that the Article 10 read as follows, Eligibility of the Senior Student of the House (which will mutatis mutandis be the same for the other eligibility articles.)

10.1
Any student

10.1.1
who has not resided in the Hall for at least one year; or

10.1.2
who has been found guilty of a University disciplinary offence by any disciplinary authority in the University and sentenced, whether suspended in part or in whole, 

10.1.2.1 to a fine in excess of 25% of the Hall Warden’s maximum fine jurisdiction at the time the fine was imposed;  or

10.1.2.2 to any form of exclusion; or

10.1.2.3 to community service of 20 hours or more



shall not be eligible to be nominated or elected to fill the post of Hall Senior Student for 


the following calendar year, save in such case where the fine referred to in 10.1.2.1 


above is 40% or more of the Hall Warden’s maximum fine jurisdiction at the time the 


fine was 
imposed or where the community service referred to in 10.1.2.3 above is 30 


hours or more, the student shall not be eligible to be nominated or elected to fill the post 


of Hall Senior Student for the following three calendar years.

10.2
Should a student also wish to apply for the post of Sub-Warden, and he/she is subsequently successful in his/her application, he/she will have to choose which of the posts to dedicate their time towards.
Subsequent to the last Hall Committee meeting, it was also felt necessary to insert “, in consultation with the hall committee” to make explicit the fact that consultation should occur between the Hall Warden and the Hall Committee when dealing with funds. Therefore the amended paragraph reads as follows:

8.1
THE HALL WARDEN

The Hall Warden shall be appointed by the Council of the University to be the Chief Executive and Administrative Officer of the Hall. The Hall Warden shall be responsible to Senate and Council for the management of the hall, the social and academic welfare of all students in the Hall, the expenditure of all funds in the Hall (including all hall and house grants, in consultation with the hall committee) and, subject to the provisions of the Student Disciplinary Code, for the discipline of all students in the Hall, and for carrying out of any other duties as may be required from time to time.
It was also suggested that Article 9 read as follows:

9. 
Powers to make rules and regulations
9.1
The Hall Warden shall have the power to make rules and regulations governing the life of student members of the hall. Wherever possible this will be after consultation with the Hall Committee.

9.2
The House Warden, in consultation with the Hall Warden, shall have the power to make rules and regulations governing the life of student members of the house. Wherever possible this will be after consultation with the House Committee.

9.3
If the Senate or the Council is of the opinion that the repeal or alteration of any of the rules made in terms of 9.1 or 9.2 above is necessary, they may, after giving the Hall or House Warden an opportunity to state his/her views, repeal or alter such rules.
9.4
Any rules or regulations made in terms of 9.1 or 9.2 above shall be published on the Hall's website and in the Allan Webb Hall General Rules and Information booklet, copies of which shall be provided to all new members of the Hall.
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